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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held virtually by Zoom on 14th December 2020

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, B Fitzsimmons, J Bean, S Smith, A Goodyear, 
V Malone, Clerk M Whiting, CBC Ward Cllr E Perry, 7 members of public
Public participation: 
Member of public thanked parish councillors for all their hard unpaid work and wished them a Merry Christmas.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Parish Cllrs A Palmer (unwell), H Palmer (technical issues), Ward Cllr Collins. 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell item Payments for Village Garden Services and allotment item 7 Village Garden Services quote.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th November 2020 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 

Emergency Plan has been submitted to CBC and Emergency WhatsApp group set up.
Clerk purchased and given leaf blower to Parish Warden. He has reported it works well.
CBC Community Right to Bid application for The Chequers pub has been approved. No decision yet on the Cricketers Pub and the building and car park has been boarded up by brewery.
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 17 offences reported in November. 
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Perry advised Cllr Collins attending a Local Plan meeting and unable to attend.
Cllr Perry aware Kensworth have had numerous reports of stolen catalytic convertors and Caddington to be vigilant.

CBC highways department are having staffing issues. Best contact is still Emma Kines but her workload has significantly increased due to staff shortages.

Cllr Perry has received requests from Councillors and residents regarding recent activity at brick bus shelter with someone measuring up to put in windows. Councillors wish to have clarification from CBC on what is happening with the shelter and an update from officers on recommendations approved at the 7th April Executive meeting.

Cllr Perry has no further update on this and will find out in particular what improvements highways are proposing to make to the shelter and how these will be funded. A working party of Cllrs Bean, Malone, & Fitzsimmons and resident Mike Russell will also agree schedule of improvements to the brick shelter to be considered by CBC and the parish council.

7. ALLOTMENT AND FOLLY LANE
Cllr M Russell declared prejudicial interest and left the meeting. Vice Chair Cllr M Tomlin chaired below item discussions:
Clearance of rear allotment ditch to assist with flooding issues
Clerk contacted land owner Joe Cole to rear of allotments for clarification of ownership. Joe confirmed that neither he, his Father nor cousin feel the ditch is their responsibility due to the fence and hedge line, therefore believing the ditch belongs within the allotment boundary.
Clerk contacted 3 contractors for clearance quotes of the ditch and received below 2:
Village Garden Services £1040 + VAT, Total Draincare £1850 + VAT
It was AGREED to order works with Village Garden Services.
Hedge overhanging Folly Lane
This hedge isn’t included in current Village Garden Services contract. It was AGREED to include as additional works.
Cllr M Russell returned to the meeting and continued as Chair.
Tree branch overhanging Folly Lane opposite no. 13.
Goodfellers £340, High Elms £380, Treedom Treecare £380 (also include removing dead wood throughout crown & sever ivy at base) It was AGREED to order works with Treedom Treecare
Hut break in 

John Dudley, allotment secretary, advised that no funds are required for allotment hut repairs at present as some have been made by plot holders and will review what is needed in spring.

To deter further break-ins, Cllr Tomlin will arrange site meeting with John to discuss increasing security.
8. VILLAGE SIGN 
Angus Brewer Trust grant application for supplying lights to new village sign and an additional Christmas tree was successful. The total Electrafit quote of £3805.32 was granted and paid directly to parish council account. The VAT amount payable to Electrafit can be reclaimed by the parish council.

Builder who is installing plinth for village sign is now unable to start until next year and will contact Electrafit directly. 
9. CHRISTMAS LIGHTS
Parish Warden cleaned lights above Manor Road shops.

Christmas lights were switched on 21st November with no event due to Covid restrictions. Everyone agreed the display looks great again this year. Clerk to request Electrafit to check lights at top of tree nearest Chequers and also to flatten trench across green from new cabling.
Chairman advised due to Covid and no visit to or from Oststeinbek, Germany this year, he has £300 remaining in his Chairman allowance budget for 2020/21. He wished to donate this to Keech Hospice as the charity usually receive approximately this amount from light switch on event which was cancelled due to Covid also.

Village Garden Services installed Christmas Trees on Village Green & Caddington Woods.

10. BUS DISPLAYS
Clerk took measurements and photos of wooden bus shelter and circulated to Councillors.

It was AGREED to request the smaller IBD 1310 model on the post outside the Cricketers and the larger IBD 3730 inside the wooden shelter beside the community notice board on rear wall. CBC advised items are manufactured in Sweden and installation should take place early next year.

11. CCTV

Cllr Tomlin has met with CCTV maintenance contractor James Macpherson and reviewed current CCTV system. Cllr Tomlin read through the report and recommendations including repairs being made to Manor Road cameras within contract.

There are 3 failed cameras which need replacing (Manor Road Green, Edgecote Park, Rushmore Park) costing £650.

An additional monitoring camera on Manor Road village green which can be easily rotated and zoomed to monitor further areas would cost £850. Providing 4 basic cameras at allotments would cost £350.

It was AGREED to order repairs £650 and additional camera on green at £850, total cost £1500.

Cllr Tomlin to discuss provision of CCTV at allotments with secretary John Dudley.

12. POND 
Village Garden Services have removed vegetation and cut back the whole pond area.

Swift Clear Pest Control advised bait monitors were found clean on 12th December and there seems to be no further rodent activity. Bait monitors will be checked regularly over next month to make sure no new rodents infest area.
Resident concerned that ducks now not being fed bread and one is skinny. Clerk contacted resident who donated duck house and she & a friend feed them every morning & evening with floating duck food pellets. She advised they are looking healthy & the skinny one is a different breed (an Indian running duck) which is naturally slim build.

It was AGREED to reimburse cost of 15kg duck pellets from Woodside farm for £23 and thank them for feeding ducks.
On further inspection of the fencing round the pond area, it was found to be in very bad repair and the whole fencing needs replacing. Clerk obtained quotes below:
Ace fencing: like for like wooden fencing £980 + VAT, or replace with plastic wood effect fencing £1800 + VAT

Hemel Fencing: recycled plastic wood effect fencing £3660 + VAT

It was agreed to request plastic wood effect sample from Ace Fencing before making a decision.
13. 2020/21 BUDGET REQUIREMENTS & PRECEPT

Clerk had circulated below information and precept calculator to all Councillors prior to the meeting:

	 
	2020/21
	 30.11.2020 
	Year End
	2021/22

	 
	Budget
	 Actual Spend 
	Predict
	Budget

	Staff Costs
	 £     50,027.00 
	 £           32,196.60 
	 £         50,000.00 
	 £   51,000.00 

	Administration
	 £        9,541.00 
	 £             8,418.07 
	 £           7,591.34 
	 £      9,361.00 

	Allotments
	 £        2,040.00 
	 £                 719.71 
	 £           3,439.42 
	 £      4,340.00 

	Amenities
	 £     28,469.33 
	 £           16,926.76 
	 £         30,000.00 
	 £   43,000.00 

	Grants Sect 137
	 £        3,500.00 
	 £             2,772.28 
	 £           2,772.28 
	 £      3,500.00 

	VAT
	 £        3,000.00 
	 £             3,236.77 
	 £           5,000.00 
	 £      5,000.00 

	TOTAL SPEND
	 £     96,577.33 
	 £           64,270.19 
	 £        98,803.04 
	 £ 116,201.00 

	TOTAL EARMARKED
	 £     70,000.00 
	 £                          -   
	 £                        -   
	 £ 100,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	

	Bank Balance at 31.03.20 (Audited)
	 £  164,436.12 
	Bank Balance at 31.03.21
	 £    212,837.95 

	Plus Precept 2020.21
	 £  138,248.00 
	Plus Precept 2021.22
	 £    142,097.00 

	Plus other income
	 £      8,956.87 
	Plus other income
	 £       5,000.00 

	Total
	 £  311,640.99 
	Total
	 £    359,934.95 

	Less Budget 20/21 spend
	 £    98,803.04 
	Less Budget 21/22 spend
	 £    116,201.00 

	Balance left in bank accounts
	 £  212,837.95 
	Balance left in bank accounts
	 £    243,733.95 

	 Less Earmarked funds 
	 £    70,000.00 
	 Less Earmarked funds 
	 £    100,000.00 

	Reserves (recommend 1yr precept)
	 £  142,837.95 
	Reserves (recommend 1yr precept)
	 £    143,733.95 


Caddington tax base has increased from 1724 to 1772, therefore not increasing the current Band D charge of £80.19 will still mean an increase in precept from £138,248 to £142,097.
It was AGREED due to Covid & residents potential loss of income & financial hardship, not to increase Band D charge and remain at £80.19. Request precept for 2021/22 of £142,097.
14. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Covid Advice December – fwd Cllrs 8/12

Beds Police & Crime Commissioner Annual parish council conference fact sheet and survey – fwd Cllrs 20/11

CBC weekly food collections starting – fwd Cllrs 11/11

London Luton Airport arrival routes airspace change consultation


15. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
 It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	Date
	Payment
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/12/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/12/2020
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/12/2020
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	25/12/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC phone 
	 £      58.31 

	09/11/2020
	Transfer
	Staff Costs
	Salaries, PAYE, Pension
	£3,940.59

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Admin expenses and reimbursements
	 £      98.54 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     638.62 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Pond clearance
	 £     133.20 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	DM Payroll Services
	Pension admin Dec-March
	 £      20.00 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	SLCC
	Membership 2021/22
	 £     317.00 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	Helen Wheeler
	Reimburse pellet food for ducks at pond
	 £      23.00 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	Keech Hospice
	Chairman's allowance gift donation
	 £     300.00 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	Swift Clear
	Pond pest control
	 £     140.00 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	BATPS
	Affiliation Fee 2021/22
	 £     862.00 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	Affordable Companies
	Duck signs at pond
	 £      60.00 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	Mazars LLP
	2019/20 External Audit
	 £     480.00 

	14/12/2020
	Transfer
	Lexis Nexis
	Arnold Baker Local Council admin book
	 £     119.99 


16. PLANNING 
It was RESOLVED minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 23rd November 2020 were a correct record.


CB/20/04417/FULL 73A Elm Avenue, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HT
Two storey side & single storey rear extensions

OBJECT on grounds of over development and not in keeping with street scene.
There is also already a shortage of off street parking in this area.

CB/20/04373/FULL 39 Luton Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AF

Erection of single storey rear extension, two storey rear, two storey side, front porch and extension of vehicle cross over.

OBJECT on grounds of over development and not in keeping with street scene.
Luton Road is very busy and off street parking at a premium.

CB/20/04510/FULL 36 Manor Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4ED

Loft conversion with hip to gable roof extension and rear dormer

No comment

CB/20/04497/FULL 13 Hawthorn Crescent, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EQ

Construction of two 3 bed detached bungalows with access road & landscaping

STRONGLY OBJECT on grounds of over development and detrimental impact on surrounding properties and residence. 
There is no on road parking available as the property is on a bend. The narrow shared driveway is inadequate for use by 4 vehicles and proposed tandem parking plan is unusable and impractical. Concerned that vehicles will encroach on the front landscaping area and damage TPO Oak tree adjacent to parking and driveway. Caddington parish council are also not in support of back garden developments.
CB/20/04310/ADV Land West of Dunstable Road/Millfield Lane junction, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AJ
V shaped advertisement providing direction to retirement village and sales office information

Defer to January meeting

CB/TRE/20/00660 25 Holly Farm Close, Caddington LU1 4ET

Works to trees protected by Tree Preservation Order

No comment
Public participation

Tipple Hill Road between Manor Road and Mancroft Road is being used by trial motor bikes. Clerk to request CBC Rights of Way team to investigate and install gates to prohibit motor bike access as understood to be a bridleway rather than highway.
Any update on Chaul End white lining? Clerk will contact Ward Cllr Collins as he agreed to follow up with highways at November meeting. Cllr Tomlin understands that this is on the CBC highways white lining schedule along with Manor Road shop. Awaiting Caddington Woods development to complete before proceeding.

Meeting Closed at 8:55pm
4
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 11/01/2021

